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Dear Friends of PAACS, 

 It is sometimes easy to forget that the Pan-African Academy is actually larger than just Africa.  

In the country of Bangladesh where Christians are a miniscule minority of the population, there is a 

Christian Hospital which continues to blaze brightly in the darkness and is training a sole resident.  

Read about what is happening, join us in prayer for the team and consider whether God would have 

you go there to help. 

             Given the reality of spiritual warfare at each of our program sites, it is more important than ever 

that we undergird the entire program with the faithful exercise of prayer.   The Commission and 

Advisory Council are leading the way with monthly corporate prayers.  Please regularly remember 

PAACS before the throne. 

 The physicianôs white coat is an image that still has power in the minds of patients ï and that 

combined with the reality of Christian can change the world.  Read about three very special ceremonies 

this past month. 

 Thanks for your partnership in this exciting ministry. 

  

The Editors 

 

 

 

 

 

The Pan-African Academy of Christian Surgeons (PAACS) 

BULLETIN #129 

March 2015 

 

Changing the spiritual and physical 

health of a continent 

 

Our vision: PAACS trained surgeons living 

the gospel and ministering to the sick. 

Our Mission: PAACS exists to train and 

disciple African surgeons to glorify God and 

to provide excellent, compassionate care to 

those most in need. 

Our goal:  To train and disciple 100 African 

surgeons by 2020. 

Rajib Sharma, first year resident at Malumghat, 

Bangladesh, operates with his Program Director   
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FROM THE EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR: 

Dear Friends: 

On Monday, March 9
th
, PAACS held its first corporate prayer conference call.  The PAACS Commission 

and Advisory Council members met by conference call to pray for PAACS, its program directors, faculty 

and residents.  It was incredible to be part of a group where the leaders came together before the King 

of Kings to present the requests and needs of the organization and its people.  

Dr. Thomas Robey opened the prayer call with an inspiring devotion from the book of Daniel.  He talked 

about how Daniel and his friends corporately prayed and sought the Lord for His mercy.  Dr. Samuel 

Thompson led the group in praise and thanksgiving for all of Godôs goodness, care and provision for 

this organization over the years.  The members of the Commission and Advisory Council then prayed 

for the programs and prayer requests in East Africa, West Africa, the PAACS organization and for 

PAACS supporters.  

I was continually reminded throughout the prayer time of Godôs word in Matthew 6:33 that declares, 

ñseek first His kingdom and His righteousness, all these things shall be given to youò.  As our 

organization pursues God and His desires, He will certainly direct PAACS and its people.  The 

corporate prayer call was a blessed event and we will be continuing this on a monthly basis.   The next 

prayer call will be Monday, April 13
th
.  Please feel free to contact me with prayer requests so that we 

can corporately bring all of the concerns of the PAACS family before the throne of God.     
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Also in March, PAACS will begin its Peer-to-Peer events.  Dr. Mark Snell and his wife will host the first 

of these events on Friday, March 27th.   Dr. Ron Sutherland and his wife will be hosting another event 

in April.   The Peerïto-Peer event is a time where a person hosts a coffee, dinner, or dessert with 

friends, colleagues, members of the church, neighbors or others to tell about PAACS.  This is an 

opportunity to share about the ministry, provide a testimony about how PAACS has impacted their lives 

and the lives of those in Africa, and testify to Godôs love for His children.  This is an occasion to 

educate, share, and testify about the work that our Father in Heaven doing through PAACS and invite 

their friends to partner with our ministry and what God is doing in Africa. 

I want to acknowledge and thank those who have already agreed to host one of these occasions and 

we would be blessed if others desired to host an event.  Please contact me at if you would be interested 

in learning more about the Peer-to-Peer event. 

I want to thank each person who prays regularly for PAACS.  Without your prayers, we would not be 

able to experience the blessings, mercy and grace of God to the extent that we are currently.  Prayers 

are what ultimately sustain all that we do.  To continue to assist you in your prayer for PAACS, we are 

in the process of putting together the 2015-2016 Daily Prayer Guide.  We hope to have this guide 

completed and mailed by this fall.  Several individuals have stated that they use the prayer guide daily 

to pray for this organization and its people.   The prayer guide helps to identify how and what to 

specifically pray.  It is therefore important that we receive the prayer requests and photos of every 

PAACS program director, faculty and resident to include in the prayer guide.   Please submit these 

requests by April 6
th
.   We want to make sure that everyone is included in the prayer guide and can be 

prayed for throughout the year.   

I continue to uphold all of you in prayer.  May the grace and peace of Jesus Christ be multiplied to you.   

Your Humble Servant, 

Susan Koshy 

MALUMGHAT PAACS PROGRAM 

The struggle to present Christ is difficult in Bangladesh.  There are 166 million Bangladeshi. The main 

religion in Bangladesh is Islam (89.7%), but a significant percentage of the population adheres 

to Hinduism (9.2%). Other religious groups include Buddhists (0.7%), Christians (0.3%, mostly of the 

Roman Catholic denomination with evangelicals less than 0.1%), and Animists (0.1%).  

The Memorial Christian Hospital opened in 1966, having been founded by Dr. Viggo Olsen (author of 

“Daktar”) who was inspired by the combined overwhelming physical need and the great spiritual neglect 

of the people of Bangladesh. Today, the hospital has approximately 65 inpatient beds, but often many 

more patients. The hospital is the major surgical resource for 10 million or more people. Approximately 

2,000 surgical cases are performed each year. They are in the process of replacing the antiquated 

hospital with a new one (see below). Things are very busy here. During one recent six month period, 

the staff at Memorial Christian Hospital treated 33,021 outpatients and 3,327 inpatients; delivered 691 

babies; performed 231 C-sections and 1,136 additional surgeries. 

Bangladesh is surrounded by India and shares a common border with Myanmar. The southeastern tip 

of the country where Malumghat Christian Hospital is located is a beautiful area of rolling hills and large 
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landscapes of huge trees and spreading, green rice fields. The hospital and housing complex are set in 

a beautiful forest overlooking a tidal estuary stream from the Bay of Bengal. Malumghat is 300 miles 

southeast of the capital city of Dhaka. Being at a watershed of peoples, there are many cultures and 

peoples seen on a walk through the hospital. The tribal people, ostracized by the majority and the 

government, are remarkable for their sometimes strongly Asian features.  Spiritual ministry among 

these major tribal hill groups is difficult but has proven productive over the long term. The tribal people 

from the nearby hill country along the Myanmar (Burma) border are more receptive to the Gospel and 

there are many translation and literacy works going on.  

 

Bangladesh, situated about 22 degrees north of the equator, has a tropical climate with monsoons and 

periodic devastating cyclones. The monsoons begin in early June and end as late as October, dropping 

around 100″ of rain. 

The rest of the year is clear and dry, with April, May, September, and October being the hottest months. 

In the hot months, the temperature is often over 100
o 
F with humidity at 90-100 percent. It is not enough 

that there are many natural threats and disasters here in addition to the profound poverty and 

overpopulation.  Recently, the opposition political party has called hartals.  A term for a collective strike 

action, the ones in Bangladesh have turned particularly nasty.  The disruptive agent of choice is petrol 

bombs and the papers have headlines screaming about the number of innocents who are horribly 

burned, often fatally. It has terribly crippled the economy and travel.   

The hospital has a renowned Department of Surgery—providing the full spectrum of surgical 

subspecialty care (General Surgery, Urology, Plastic/Reconstructive, Burns, Neurosurgery, Thoracic, 

Vascular, ENT, Pediatric Surgery, etc.). MCH is the only facility outside of Dhaka providing expert 

thoracic and vascular surgical care. There is a modern VideoȤSurgery Suite offering minimally invasive 

surgery (laparoscopy, thoracoscopy, endoȤurology), as well as upper and lower GI endoscopy, 

bronchoscopy and nasopharyngoscopy.  Despite the lack of qualified orthopedic surgeons, it 
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specializes in complex Orthopedic Trauma— the only center in southeastern Bangladesh to offer CȤarm 

fluoroscopy, interlocking nailing of longȤbone fractures, care of spinal trauma, and multiple options for 

fractures of the hip. The Physiotherapy Department is excellent—including one of the only centers in 

Bangladesh for the treatment of cerebral palsy. The Limb and Brace Department is one of the only 

facilities in the country that produces the affordable Jaipur lower limb prosthesis and rehabilitation for 

amputees. 

The new hospital building will provide an increased capacity as well as ancillary departments that were 

not previously included. It will be a 120-bed multi-level medical center (125,000 sq. ft. with +80% of the 

old facility being preserved for administrative and non-clinical functions) with shell space for an 

additional 35 beds.  There is planned a 12-bed ICU, 7-room OR suite, 8-bed PACU, OB wing, private 

rooms, ER and trauma services.  There will be improved outpatient clinic space – roughly tripled to 

enable care for more than 300 - 400 outpatients daily; greatly expanded capability to support satellite 

clinics.  

Additionally, the MCH College of Nursing provides 24 admission seats to train the next generation of 

nurses for southern Bangladesh; admitting students of any race, religion or socioeconomic background. 

The building package was tendered in the spring of 2013 and a national general contractor was 

selected. Construction began in June 2013. It is hoped to open in January 2017 but the lack of funding 

may well delay that. 

PAACS Surgeons in front o fnew construction. 
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There are now two general surgeons and one new surgery resident at Memorial Christian Hospital in 

Bangladesh.  Rajib Sharma is their sole PAACS resident and he is in his first year as a trainee.  They 

are praying that more will come to be trained. 

Two other surgeons are living 3 hours north of MCH in the city of Chittagong, studying Bengali. If they 

complete their first year of studies, they will be moving to the hospital campus, together with their 

families in June, 2015.  

The PAACS Program Director has served here for 18 years, most of the time as the sole surgeon.  He 

has not had a full furlough in seven years.  He is looking forward to having the full contingent of 

surgeons here at MCH and having them up to full speed – a process that will take another 1 ½ years.   

The Program Director is putting a plea out for experienced surgeons to come for several months to a 

year to help his junior partners continue to adjust to third world surgery.  It is imperative for he and his 

family to return to the US as soon as possible to raise funds for the new hospital construction project to 

continue (Please visit www.mchrenewalproject.blogspot.com)  Furthermore, he is way overdue for 

continuing education, reporting to supporters, and drawing apart from the impossible and relentless 

demands of a mission hospital.  If anyone is interested, please contact him at kelley6inbd@gmail.com.    

WHITE COAT CEREMONY ï PAACS-ETHIOPIA 

The PAACS-Ethiopia white coat 

ceremony for Dr Chala Regassa 

was held on Wednesday, March 11.  

The chapel was packed out with 

staff and visitors. Dr Tewodros 

(Tedi), a PAACS graduate now on 

staff at Soddo Christian Hospital as 

a faculty member, gave his 

testimony of God’s grace and 

leading especially since his 

graduation. He exhorted the 

residents to push ahead despite 

trials and hardships. Dr Andrew 

Chew, the newly appointed PAACS 

site director for Soddo then 

showcased PAACS’ achievements, including Jerry Brown, named one of TIMES magazine’s person of 

the year for 2014 as well as paying tribute to Martin Salia – it was very moving to see images of these 

brave and selfless graduates and it brought a tear to several present. Dr Paul Gray’s service as PAACS 

director was also acknowledged and a rousing spontaneous applause ensued. Dr Chala was then 

presented with his white coat, emblazoned with the PAACS surgeon logo. The white coat commands 

respect and trust, and in turn demands responsibility from the person wearing it. Dr Chala was 

reminded that donning the white coat meant that he was to exercise professionalism, give the highest 

possible standard of care combined with compassion. In addition, the white coat, being reflective of 

experimental laboratories, represented the surgeon scientist and was exhorted to practice evidence 

based medicine as much as possible. 

http://www.mchrenewalproject.blogspot.com/
mailto:kelley6inbd@gmail.com
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The finale was the foot-washing ceremony, led by Dr Tedi. It was symbolic of the servanthood of Christ. 

Dr Andrew Chew reminded all present that this event was sandwiched between Jesus’ anointing and 

his crucifixion – Jesus left this as an example for all of us to follow. The service ended by singing 

“10,000 Reasons to Bless the Lord” by Matt Redman and the benediction.  

WHITE COAT CEREMONY ï MALAMULO SDA HOSPITAL 

The PAACS program at Malamulo Mission Hospital held the Dedication and White Coat Ceremony for 

Dr. Aimable Niyubahwe. The focus was on the sanctity of the calling to be a physician and the  

  

The Malamulo administrative and medical team lay 

hands on Aimable and prayed for him. 

Arega Fekadu washes the feet of Aimable. 

importance of following Christ’s example in servanthood leadership. Mark 10:45 and Philippians 2:3-8 

both remind us of Christ’s ministry through ministering to people and to think of others more than 

ourselves.  

The surgeons, Dr. Arega Fekadu and Dr. Ryan Hayton, washed Aimable's feet, prayed the Surgeon's 

Prayer with him, and dressed him in a white coat.  Lead by Malamulo CEO Jason Blanchard and the 

medical director Dr. Jamie Crounse, the Malamulo Hospital administration, surgical department, and 

nurses participated in a prayer of dedication for Aimable as they laid hands on him.  

Aimable is from Burundi where he graduated as a medical doctor from Hope Africa University. His wife 

France and their two children Frances (7) and Frank (1) moved with him to Malawi in January 2015 as 

he began his surgery residency.   
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Dr. Niyubahwe tearfully thanked Malamulo and PAACS for allowing him the opportunity to train to be a 

surgeon and he thanked God for his wife France and her support and encouragement. 

 

The entire team at Malamulo SDA hospital posing with Niyubahwe family after the ceremony. 

WHITE COAT CEREMONY ï TENWEK HOSPITAL 

By Carol Spears 

Tenwek usually holds the annual White Coat Ceremony in January, but this year it was held on March 

18th.  We had a beautiful new venue at the home of Dan and Heather Galat in their new Upper Room 

designed for ministry functions such as this.  The residents, faculty and their families had a nice dinner 

together and then celebrated the completion of a year of training for the residents by a time of praise 

and worship followed by speeches from Tenwek CEO, Mr. Geoffrey Langat and Program Director, Dr. 

Russ White and a brief devotional by Dr. Carol Spears.   These talks had similar themes of the 

importance of our role as surgeons, the responsibility that goes along with wearing a “white coat”, and 

how God is shaping and molding us into the physicians, surgeons, and Christians that He wants us to 

be, but we must be moldable in his hands.  
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For the White Coat Ceremony, the 

residents came forward one by one, lit a 

candle to represent the light that we desire 

to be to those we serve, and listened as a 

faculty member shared observations of a 

particular godly character trait that is a 

strength of that resident.  Scripture verses 

and other observations were shared as an 

encouragement to each resident.  Then, 

the resident was presented with a white 

coat, a certificate of completion of another 

year of training, a textbook, and a book 

written by Dr. David Thompson. To close 

the event, everyone stood and read aloud 

in unison the PAACS Surgeon’s Prayer.   

This is a special event for the Tenwek 

PAACS Surgery Residency Program this 

year - and this year seemed to be the best 

yet.  

 

 

 

Dr. Koech helps first year resident Fasto Ladu Yugusuk don 

the White Coat. 
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PAACS PRAYER CALLS INAUGURATED 

By Thomas Robey, MD 

The first monthly prayer conference led by the PAACS spiritual committee was held on Monday night, 

March 9.  Approximately, 10 Commission and Advisory Council members joined together to raise up 

each of the PAACS residency programs, their program directors and families in prayer to the Lord.  Our 

devotional from the words of Daniel reminded us of the importance of corporate prayer and the 

significance of focusing on the power of our God and not the power of earthly kings! 

Daniel chapter 2 shares with us the story of King Nebuchadnezzar’s dream and his attempt to get the 

wise men of Babylon to tell him what the dream was and to interpret it for him.  His own officials tell him 

in verse 11, “What the king asks is too difficult.  No one can reveal it to the king…”  This of course made 

the king angry and furious and he ordered the execution of all the wise men of Babylon including 

Daniels and his friends.  We pick up the story in verse 14. 

ñWhen Arioch, the commander of the kingôs guard, had gone out to put to death the wise men of 

Babylon, Daniel spoke to him with wisdom and tact.  He asked the kingôs officer, ñWhy did the king 

issue such a harsh decree?  Arioch then explained the matter to Daniel.  At this, Daniel went in to the 

king and asked for time, so that he might interpret the dream for him.  Then Daniel returned to his 

house and explained the matter to his friends, Hananiah, Mishael and Azariah.  He urged them to plead 

for mercy from the God of heaven, concerning this mystery.ò 

Notice that Daniel did not panic – in fact the Scriptures say he spoke with wisdom and tact.  After he 

went to the king to buy more time, he went to his friends and asked for “corporate prayer”. Verse 16 

says, “He urged them to plead for mercy from the God of heaven” – notice what Daniel and his friends 

did NOT ask for: 

- they did not ask God to change the king’s mind 

- they did not ask God to get rid of the king 

- they did not ask for a way to escape 

 

Instead, they pleaded for God’s mercy concerning this situation – their focus was on God and what he 

could do and NOT on the king: 

- their faith believed that their God could answer this mystery 

- they trusted God’s sovereignty no matter what the political situation was  

- they knew God was in control and NOT the king 

 

When God answered their prayer, Daniel praised God.  In verses 20 – 23, Daniel says… 

Praise be to the name of God for ever and ever; wisdom and power are his.  He changes times and 

seasons; he sets up kings and deposes them.  He gives wisdom to the wise and knowledge to the 

discerning.  He reveals deep and hidden thingsé.  I thank and praise you, O God of my fathers: You 

have given me wisdom and power, you have made known to me what we asked of you, you have made 

known to us the dream of the king.ò 
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It is also important to note that God did more than just answer Daniel and his friends’ prayer.  

Ephesians 3:20 teaches us that “our God is able to do immeasurably more than all we ask or imagine!!”  

Look at how chapter 2 of Daniel ends (vs 47-49). 

The king said to Daniel, ñSurely your God is the God of gods and the Lord of kings and a revealer of 

mysteries, for you were able to reveal this mystery. ñ Then the king placed Daniel in a high position and 

lavished many gifts on him.  He made him ruler over the entire province of Babylon and placed him in 

charge of all its wise men.  Moreover, at Danielôs request the King appointed Shadrach, Meshach and 

Abednego administrators over the province of Babylon while Daniel himself remained at the royal court. 

Let us remember that our God, who is sovereign over all, will do immeasurably more than all we ask or 

imagine over these next few months as we continue to gather together to pray for PAACS.   

I would ask that the PAACS family please forward any prayer requests you may have to Sam 

Thompson (stthomp627@aol.com) or Susan Koshy (susan.koshy@paacs.net) so that we can continue 

to lift these up to the Lord each month. 

The next corporate prayer session is scheduled for Monday, April 13, 2015 at 8:00 pm EDST.   

 
In the footsteps of the father: Ryan Hayton, PAACS Program Director at Malamulo SDA Hospital, 

Malawi, writes in a post on Facebook, “Nice. My scrub nurse handed me a needle driver that is 

engraved "HAYTON"! It was my father's. Bill Hayton worked at Malamulo Hospital 1985-1991 and it 

was in this same theatre in 1986 when I was 9 that I stood on a wood stool and watched him do 

surgery. It's a small world. I love you, Dad.” 

mailto:stthomp627@aol.com
mailto:susan.koshy@paacs.net
https://www.facebook.com/bill.hayton.5
https://www.facebook.com/Malamulo.Hospital
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PAACS COMMISSIONER MAKES A CHANGE 

By Mark Snell 

You lead, I will follow. 

I was teaching at The PAACS Basic Sciences Conference this past year and this was my third trip to 

Brackenhurst.  I have a had desire for a long time to be involved in full time medical missions at a 

PAACS training site but our personal circumstances didn’t allow for it.     

While I didn’t hear the Lord speak to me audibly during my stay in Brackenhurst, I got an idea that I 

believe to be from the Lord – I should start doing more trips to PAACS sites.  I did three trips to PAACS 

hospitals last year.  Stimulated by this thought, I began contemplating my practice as a surgical 

hospitalist.  My usual schedule is 5 days on, 7 days off, 5 days on, 11 days off.  When I need more time 

off for a PAACS trip or the Brackenhurst conference, the schedule is rearranged to accommodate my 

needs.  The ten to twelve hour plus days are considered 0.75 FTE——working 120 hours at least each 

four weeks.  My idea led me to consider this idea: dropping to a 0.5 FTE, so I would work 7 days on 

with 21 days off.  This would allow a 2-3 week trip without rearranging the schedule and would allow me 

to increase my trips to 5-6 times per year.   I called my wonderful wife of thirty-five years and she 

thought it was a great idea – despite the fact that this change would come with a loss of a third of our 

income and most of our benefits.  I then asked the conference attendees to pray for us about this.   

When I returned home, I talked to the private practice group. They were willing to cover the additional 3 

days each four weeks.  I then e-mailed those in charge of my health care organization.  The response 

was simple— "Yes.  Thank you for already talking to the private practice group”.   

I am often amazed at the Lord’s timing.  He knows when our hearts are ready and the Spirit prompts us. 

 We just need to respond.  I start my new schedule in September of this year and already have trips 

planned in September to Harpur and December to Kijabe.  I would eventually like to visit all of our 

PAACS sites. 

PEER-TO-PEER EVENTS 

All members of the PAACS Commission and Advisory Council have been asked to prayerfully consider 

hosting on behalf of PAACS.  These events (coffee, dinner, dessert) are designed to be no-pressure 

get-togethers to introduce people to the PAACS ministry.  We are looking for other friends of PAACS 

who might be willing to do the same.  

For the Peer-to Peer event, you can invite as many or as few people, you are comfortable hosting. 

Consider inviting neighbors, friends, people from church, and people from the community or colleagues. 

The invitees should be people who are not now associated with or who are just casually familiar with 

PAACS.   

The purpose of the event is to educate your guests about PAACS, share your personal PAACS 

experience, and provide an opportunity for people to get to know PAACS and its impact on Africa. 

 There is no pressure for people to give at the event.  A simple request can be made of the guests, 

either at the event or as a follow-up, to prayerfully consider partnering with PAACS either financially, by 

praying for the ministry, by providing names of individuals or organizations who may be interested in 
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our ministry, or by donating talents and skills to further the PAACS organization. Even if people aren’t 

interested in supporting PAACS now, they may in the future.  You are planting seeds.   

The PAACS office will send you everything you need for the event.  We will provide you brochures, A 

PowerPoint presentation, video testimonies, written resident testimonies, PAACS program profiles and 

gifts for your guests.  Dr. Mark Snell has recently hosted one and this is what he wrote: 

We hosted our first Peer to Peer evening in our home this past weekend.  We had two couples 

attend, an Ob/Gyn physician with his wife who is a nurse practitioner and another Ob/Gyn 

physician with her husband who has a PhD in genetics.  Our initial contact was through the 

healthcare organization we both work for.  I send out my after-trip reports to all the providers in 

the organization with the note to review them if they are interested.  She contacted me and said 

she was very interested.  I suggested we get together for dinner and that she could invite 

anyone else that might be interested.  She then invited the other Ob/Gyn physician who also 

works for our healthcare organization. 

We met on Friday evening and talked at length over dinner.  We then moved to our family room 

to view the PowerPoint presentation that is supplied.  I answered questions during and after the 

presentation. It was very relaxed. 

I presented them with PAACS materials, shopping bags, pens and mugs that are supplied for 

these events.  I encouraged them to contact me with any further questions and will follow up by 

e-mail.   

One of them is familiar with a foundation that may be willing to support PAACS. It was a very 

enjoyable time.  I would strongly recommend to others that they do this. 

Please think and pray about whether you can host a Peer-to-Peer event in your home on behalf of 

PAACS.  If you are interested in learning more or are interested in hosting a Peer-to-Peer event, please 

contact me at Susan.Koshy@paacs.net or call her at 847-571-9926.   

NEWS SHORTS: 

¶ PAACS Application to WACS Progresses:  At the 55th Annual Conference of the West 

African College of Surgery held in Abidjan, Ivory Coast earlier this month, the request of 

PAACS to train at the membership level of training cleared another hurdle when it was passed 

by the Faculty of Surgery.  In July, it will be handled at the Committee on Higher Professional 

Medical Education (CHIPMED). If passed at that level, it will then be considered by the entire 

Council in October 2015.   Some friends of PAACS within WACS are optimistic at this point. 

The next WACS Annual General Meeting is in Yaoundé, Cameroon, February 14 – 20, 2016.  It 

will be important for PAACS to make a strong showing, especially if PAACS is approved in 

October.  Please consider attending or please consider offering to cover the general surgery 

service at Mbingo Baptist Hospital in Bamenda, Cameroon so the team can attend.  

¶ PAACS Surgeon Returns to US:  Dr. Chi Chung is returning to the US ahead of his scheduled 

date of return to seek treatment at the University of Virginia for newly diagnosed acute hepatitis 

C. He writes, “I have asked everyone to pray for spontaneous (supernatural in our belief 

mailto:Susan.Koshy@paacs.net


 

A Ministry of Christian Medical & Dental Associations  14 

 

system) viral clearance. I would like to avoid antiviral therapy and give all the credit and glory to 

God for my healing! That would also allow me to continue practicing surgery which I would like 

to do. “ 

Chung, along his wife Sandy and two children, came to Addis Ababa, Ethiopia in July, 2012.  

Dr. Chung was born in Korea, received his education in Virginia, trained in Los Angeles and 

had previously worked as the assistant Chief of Surgery at the Kaiser Permanente Hospital in 

southern California.   When he is cleared to do so, he will return to work at the same institution.  

Chung has played an important role in the PAACS program at Myungsung Christian Hospital 

and will be deeply missed. Please keep him in your prayers. 

¶ PAACS Academic Dean Honored:  PAACS is pleased to announce that Emory University 

renamed their Annual Department of Surgery Research Day as the Annual William C. Wood 

Research Symposium.  Dr. Wood’s name was chosen to represent this day because of his 

international reputation for outstanding contributions to cancer therapy and his influence on the 

design and meta-analysis of conceptually driven clinical trials.  Dr. Wood chaired the Emory 

University Department of Surgery from 1991-2009.  During this time, he guided the department 

to its current stature as one of the nation’s leading institutions for surgical research and 

innovation. 

Susan Koshy, Executive Director of PAACS, said, “PAACS is greatly honored to have a man of 

Dr. William Wood’s stature as our Academic Dean.  Not only is he esteemed for his scholarly 

and groundbreaking work but his love and commitment to Christ and his people.  We are proud 

of Dr. Wood and may God continue to honor one of His excellent servants.”   

¶ CMDA-CMDE Poster Session in Greece, 2016:  Dr. Phil Fischer, Vice-Chair of the CMDA-

CMDE conference has announced, “After a successful Research Poster Symposium at the 35
th
 

CMDE Conference in Thailand, CMDE will offer a 2
nd

 Annual Research Poster Symposium at 

the 36
th
 CMDE Conference in Greece.  Conference participants interested in presenting a 

poster of original research findings may submit a structured abstract (Introduction, Methods, 

Results, Conclusions) of up to 300 words to Phil Fischer (fischer.phil@mayo.edu) by January 

15, 2016.  Research may relate to the broad fields of medicine, surgery, community health, 

and/or dentistry.  Abstracts accepted for presentation will be posted for three days at the 

Greece meeting, and there will be established times for interaction between authors and 

conference participants.  Displayed posters may be up to 36ò high and 60ò wide. 

PAACS 4
th
 and 5

th
 year residents attend this conference and have been required to participate 

in a surgical paper competition.  For the first time, they will be required to submit the abstract as 

the first step of this competition.  If they are accepted, the authors of five of the best posters will 

then participate in the next phase of the competition – oral presentations before a jury of 

experienced surgeons.   

¶ Christian Academic Surgeons Meeting: Two potential PAACS surgeons attended the 

meeting of the Christian Academic Surgeons held March 20-22 in Durham NC.  Drs. Michael 

and Jennifer Harling are third year residents in Columbia, SC and Dr. Tim and Laura Love are 

four year residents at Emory University and presently plan to serve at Galmi Hospital in Niger 

and Soddo Christian Hospital in Ethiopia, respectively. Dr. Bill Wood, PAACS Academic Dean, 

mailto:fischer.phil@mayo.edu
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and Dr. Tom DeMeester were the original founders of the group which, despite “academic” its 

name, is open to any surgeons interested in training and exploring how to live as a Christian 

surgeon.  Next year’s meeting is tentatively scheduled for Pasadena, California February 17 

and 28, 2016.  If interested in joining this group, please contact Dr. Stuart Knechtle at 

sjknechtle@gmail.com .  

 

L. to R.:  PAACS personnel at the meeting:  Bruce Steffes, Michael Harling, Jennifer Harling, 

Jim Smith, Laura Love, Tim Love, Bill Wood 

¶ Symposium at Surgical Society of Kenya:   

[Editorial note:  There are always more than one way to report a story.  And for this one, we will 

give you both sides.  The first is the more formal style; the second is the same story covered by 

Rich Davis, Program Director at Kijabe Hospital.  Always good to see all perspectives!] 

On March 24, the Surgical Society of Kenya held a Surgery Program Directors and Chief 

Resident’s Workshop at the Leisure Lodge Hotel in Diani, Kenya.  The workshop was under the 

direction of Dr. John Tarpley, ex-missionary surgeon to Nigeria and recently director of the 

general surgery residency at Vanderbilt University in Nashville, Tennessee. Attendees split into 

small groups to discuss three different subjects: residency issues, program director’s job 

description, and whether or not a Kenyan surgical board was necessary.  There was later 

significant discussion about the idea of an overarching certification that would unite the M.Med 

programs, COSECSA, PAACS, Aga Khan and other such programs and which would be 

accepted by the various countries’ governmental agencies.  Whether such a body or 

certification should exist, whether all programs should be subject to it and which group it should 

be were all points of debate.  A preliminary discussion with many of the same people had been 

held one afternoon during the recent PAACS Basic Science Conference at Brackenhurst 
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International Conference Centre.  Many within PAACS have long promoted the concept of an 

international certification that would unite COSECSA, WACS, PAACS and all the many 

countries which to do not have any such standards.  

Now Rich’s report of the same meeting:  

I recently attended a conference sponsored by the Surgical Society of Kenya, in which some of 

the ñheavy hittersò of surgery in this country discussed the future of surgery training in Kenya.  

The background is interesting: currently there are two ways to become certified as a surgeon in 

Kenya: ours, through the College of Surgeons of Eastern, Southern and Central Africa 

(COSECSA) and the university-based Masters of Medicine system.  We discussed whether it is 

necessary to harmonize the two training programs; for example through one exit examination 

that graduates from both programs would take.  

With remarkable foresight, the planners of the meeting had asked Dr. John Tarpley to give 

some preliminary comments.  Tarp, as he is called, has more than twenty yearsô experience as 

a program director of Vanderbilt University's General Surgery residency.  Much of his job 

centers around navigating the various requirements that are imposed on a residency program.  

I am, of course, a product of a similar residency program.  I remember that as a resident I was 

somewhat irritated by all the requirements that the Accreditation Council for Graduate Medical 

Education (ACGME) imposed upon our program and, most of all, upon me.  I was annoyed as I 

had to enter countless operations and patient encounters into their database. 

I hate to admit it, but in my early years as a PAACS program director, I continued to be 

annoyed at the seemingly endless paperwork that I and the residents had to fill.  I know how to 

train residents, I reasoned, and all this desk work is preventing me from doing so! 

Well, maybe I have matured a bit since those days, and maybe I have learned the importance 

of having checks and balances in place.  But looking at the issues from the perspective of an 

entire country, as we all did at that meeting, really helps put things in perspective.  When you 

consider how different hospitals are from each other, it seems obvious that some sort of 

oversight is needed to make sure that the training is somewhat standard.  Itôs interesting to me 

to be involved (mostly as an observer for now) in this process as Kenya moves forward in 

surgical training. 

¶ PAACS CMO Speaks at Liberty University Medical College:  Bruce Steffes, PAACS Chief 

Medical Officer, spoke twice on March 25 at Liberty University’s College of Osteopathic 

Medicine in Lynchburg, Virginia.  PAACS was presented each time. The first time was to the 

entire first class (~160 students) of the new osteopathic school (followed by an hour of intensive 

and personal counseling with seven who were seriously considering career medical missions) 

and then second time was as the first speaker in a new open forum sponsored by the LUCOM 

library.  Approximately 250 people from many different colleges and the community attended 

that lecture as well.  There was active interaction after both meetings and several expressed 

that God had called them to medical missions.    



 

A Ministry of Christian Medical & Dental Associations  17 

 

ANNOUNCEMENTS: 

¶ PAACS Commission Meeting:  The PAACS Commission Meeting will be held Friday, May 15 

– Saturday, May 16 in Elk Grove Village, Illinois.  The meeting will be held at the Holiday Inn 

Elk Grove Village, 1000 Busse Road, Elk Grove Village, IL 60007. The PAACS Commission 

meeting will begin with committee meetings at 12:15 PM and the Commission meeting will start 

by 3:00 pm.  The Commission meeting will continue on Saturday, May16th and will conclude by 

1:30 pm. Please notify Susan Koshy if you wish to attend (susan.koshy@paacs.net) or call 847-

571-9926. 

¶ Free Book on Essential Surgery:  “Essential Surgery” is the first volume in the Disease 

Control Priorities, third edition (DCP3) series. DCP3 endeavors to inform program design and 

resource allocation at the global and country levels by providing a comprehensive review of the 

effectiveness, cost, and cost-effectiveness of priority health interventions. The volume presents 

data on the surgical burden of disease, disability, congenital anomalies, and trauma, along with 

health impact and economic analyses of procedures, platforms, and packages to improve care 

in settings with severe budget limitations. Essential Surgery identifies 44 surgical procedures 

that meet the following criteria: they address substantial needs, are cost effective, and are 

feasible to implement in low- and middle-income countries. If made universally available, the 

provision of these 44 procedures would avert 1.5 million deaths a year and rank among the 

most cost effective of all health interventions. 

The World Bank’s book on Essential Surgery 

is free for download from  

https://openknowledge.worldbank.org/handl

e/10986/21568 

¶ Birth Announcement:  Dr. Philadelphie 

Dembele and his wife, Rachelle, were blessed 

with their fourth child, a baby girl named Beni 

Beatrice DEMBELE. She was born weighing 

3.3 kg on March 2.  All are well.  The 

Dembeles are serving the Lord at the Christian 

and Missionary Alliance Women’s and 

Children’s Hospital in Koutiala, Mali.  

¶ PAACS Basic Science Exams:  In mid-April 

(dates will vary by program), the first use of a PAACS Primary (Entry) Exam will be taken by the 

PAACS residents.  It consists of 300 multiple-choice questions; 100 each in anatomy, 

physiology and pathology. It will take six hours in total.  It was developed by the PAACS 

curriculum committee to meet the West African College of Surgeons requirement for a Primary 

exam. The exam will be given to all residents, including those who are not interested in WACS 

certification, as a learning experience for both the residents and the makers of the exam. It will 

be counted as valid for those who pass it and who wish ultimate WACS certification. 

https://openknowledge.worldbank.org/handle/10986/21568
https://openknowledge.worldbank.org/handle/10986/21568
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¶ Birth Announcement:  John Deng, first 

year General Surgery resident at Kijabe, 

and his wife Peninah, welcomed their first 

child, Grace John Deng, into the world on 

the 16th of March.  The child weighed 2.88 

kg.  All are doing well.  

¶ PAACS Surgeon Passes Oral Boards:   

Jason Axt, a general surgeon serving at 

Mbingo Baptist Hospital with Samaritan’s 

Purse’s Post-Residency program, returned 

to the states to sit his oral board 

examination. It was March 2 and was held 

in New Orleans, Louisiana. He has received 

word that he passed.  Congratulations, 

Jason! 

¶ Pediatric Surgeon Prepares for Career Appointment:  Dr. Mike and Julie Ganey and their 

two children hope to move to Tenwek Hospital in July.  They are taking their cross-cultural 

training in May.  Mike is a pediatric surgeon who has already served at Tenwek from 2006-

2008.  Mike did his general surgical training at Baystate Medical Center in Springfield MA and 

then did his pediatric surgery training recently at Montreal Children’s Hospital, McGill University.  

Despite partial support by Medsend, they still need 1/3 of their monthly financial need and 

$25,000 of their start-up costs.  If God is prompting you to help with this time-sensitive need, 

please visit the web site www.wgm.org/ganey or e-mail them at ganeys@wgm.org. 

¶ Birth Announcement:  Fasto Ladu Yugusuk is a second year orthopedic resident at Tenwek 

Hospital.  He and his wife, Anita and their 4 year old daughter, Keji, recently welcomed a new 

baby into their family…..but there is more to the story.  Fasto is from S. Sudan and came to 

Kenya as part of the first class of the Tenwek PAACS Orthopedic Surgery Residency Program.  

He and his wife and daughter willingly left all that was familiar, including family and friends, 

behind in S. Sudan because they believe that 

God brought them to Tenwek to get the training 

needed to one day go back to serve the people 

of S. Sudan.  Their faith was tested as Fasto 

prepared to attend the twelve-day PAACS 

Basic Science conference in Limuru, Kenya at 

Brackenhurst.  Anita was expecting their 

second child on February 6th and the 

conference was three and one half hours away 

from January 25th through February 5th!!  

Fasto felt strongly that he should plan to attend 

the conference and that God would take care of 

Anita and their unborn child.  Anita also had a 

peace about the plan, though she felt some 

concern with the thought of trying to navigate 

the hospital system and birth of a child without 

http://wgm.org/ganey
mailto:ganeys@wgm.org
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Fasto around, especially with no family support in country.  The Tenwek “family” rallied around 

Anita and the PAACS “family” prayed daily with Fasto that the birth would hold off until his 

return to Tenwek.  Well, Fasto returned to Tenwek on Feb 5th.  He was on call at night on Feb 

6th when he received word that his wife had gone into labor.  Fasto and Anita welcomed a new 

daughter named after a grandmother, Poni, after midnight that night - so her official birthday is 

February. And, yes, someone took Fasto’s call so he could go and be with his wife and 

welcome his new baby into the world.   

PRAYER REQUESTS 

¶ Pray for the bright witness of the Memorial Christian Hospital in Bangladesh.  Pray for the funds 

to complete their building project. Pray for the needed family practitioners and pediatricians.  

¶ Pray that someone or several surgeons will volunteer to allow Steve Kelley to take a long-

delayed furlough. 

¶ Pray that God will call additional career surgeons to join the PAACS faculties at Kijabe Hospital 

in Kenya, Soddo Christian Hospital in Ethiopia, Harpur Memorial Hospital in Egypt, and Mbingo 

Baptist Hospital in Cameroon. 

¶ Praise God that the first hurdle for the PAACS application to WACS was cleared.  Pray for the 

next two steps. 

¶ Praise God that an Egyptian medical license for Dr. Sherif Hanna has been obtained.  Please 

pray that he will be recognized now as a surgical specialist. 

¶ Praise God that both Andrew and Sok Hui Chew received their Ethiopian medical licenses and 

work visas.  Praise God that that the Ministry of Health was open to trying to solve the problems 

of medical licenses for short-term faculty.  

¶ Pray for the April 13 Prayer Conference call – that a united plea to God for the issues within 

PAACS will be uplifted, heard and granted according to God’s will.  

¶ Pray that Mbingo Baptist, SIM-Galmi, Bongolo and Malamulo Hospitals will all receive 

government recognition for their PAACS training programs within the coming year. 

¶ Pray for those on Home Assignment (Joe Starke, Mike Chupp, and Jim Brown) - for rest, for the 

times of speaking and fund-raising and for the times of medical work.  

¶ Pray for the two American surgical residents who plan to become PAACS surgeons and faculty 

in the future.  Pray for God to guide them.  

¶ The David Halters are trying to raise their funds to come to the Arusha field as career 

missionaries – please pray for God’s hand in that process.  

¶ The Mike Ganeys are trying to raise their funds to return to Tenwek Hospital as career 

missionaries – please pray for God’s hand in that process.  

¶ Pray for the final decision on a Chief Development officer for PAACS.   
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¶ Please pray for Jon Pollock who has gone on leave for personal reasons. 

¶ Please pray for seroconversion and healing for Chi Chung. 

¶ Pray for a successful resolution of a recent ruling by COSECSA which will significantly affect 

the training of some of our residents.  

Editors: 

Bruce Steffes, MD, MBA, MA (Bib. Min), FACS, FWACS, FCS(ECSA), FICS  
David Thompson, MD, FACS, FWACS  


